

#### **AGENDA**

### **ELECTORAL AND BOUNDARY REVIEW COMMITTEE**

Thursday, 18 March 2021, at 1.00 pm Ask for: Joel Cook Online Telephone: 03000 416892

### Membership (9)

Conservative (7): Mr G K Gibbens (Chairman), Mr A H T Bowles (Vice-Chairman),

Mrs C Bell, Mrs P T Cole, Mr P C Cooper and Mrs P A V Stockell

Liberal Democrat (1): Ida Linfield

Labour (1) Mr D Farrell

#### **UNRESTRICTED ITEMS**

(During these items the meeting is likely to be open to the public)

- 1 Substitutes
- 2 Declarations of Interest on any items on this agenda
- Minutes of the meetings held on 30 July 2018 and 22 January 2021 (Pages 1 4)
- 4 Election Update (Pages 5 18)
- 5 Scale of Fees (Pages 19 24)

Benjamin Watts General Counsel 03000 416814

Wednesday, 10 March 2021

#### **KENT COUNTY COUNCIL**

#### **ELECTORAL AND BOUNDARY REVIEW COMMITTEE**

MINUTES of a meeting of the Electoral and Boundary Review Committee held in the Council Chamber - Sessions House on Monday, 30 July 2018.

PRESENT: Mr G K Gibbens (Chairman), Mr A H T Bowles (Vice-Chairman), Mrs C Bell, Mrs P T Cole, Mr T Dhesi and Ida Linfield

IN ATTENDANCE: Ms D Fitch (Democratic Services Manager (Council)), Ms L Adam (Scrutiny Research Officer) and Mr P Royel (Head of HR & OD)

#### **UNRESTRICTED ITEMS**

## 8. Minutes - 11 December 2017 (*Item 3*)

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting held on 11 December 2017 be agreed as a correct record and that they be signed by the Chairman.

## 9. County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses 2018 - 2020 (Item 4)

- (1) Ms Adam introduced a report which set out the proposed County Scale of election fees and expenses for KCC elections in 2018/19 and 2019/20 and explained that the County Scale had been uplifted using the NJC pay scales for 2018 and 2019.
- (2) RESOLVED that the proposed county scale of fees and expenses for the period 1 April 2018 to 31 March 2019 and 1 April 2019 to 31 March 2020 as set out in Appendix 1 to the report be approved.

## **10.** Canterbury City Council - Community Governance Review (*Item 5*)

- (1) Ms Adam introduced an update report on the community governance review undertaken by Canterbury City Council in 2017 and the proposal to make minor alterations to Canterbury City South and Canterbury South division boundaries in advance of the 2021 County Council election. A map illustrating the proposed changes to the Division boundaries was circulated with the report. The area which was the subject of this proposed realignment currently had no electors but was part of a planned large housing development.
- (2) The Chairman explained that the Members representing these Divisions were aware of the proposal and had been given the opportunity to submit their views to the Committee. The Chairman confirmed that Mr Northey, the Member for Canterbury South, was content with the proposal.
- (3) Ida Linfield, the Member for Canterbury City South informed the Committee that the proposed development in the area in question was currently the subject of a

Judicial Review and therefore the timescale for development was not known. She also mentioned that the amount of development in her Division would lead to a large increase in the number of electors and questioned whether this would trigger a Boundary Review. The Chairman stated that the last County Council Boundary review in 2015 had been triggered by the Local Government Boundary Commission for England (LGBCE) when the number of electors in certain divisions had increased or decreased by the trigger percentage. Therefore, if this became the case again he anticipated that the LGBCE would trigger a review.

(4) RESOLVED that the alterations to the Canterbury South and the Canterbury City South division boundaries, as detailed in paragraph 5 and appendix 1 to the report, be approved and that a letter be sent to Canterbury City Council to confirm this Committee's approval.

## 11. Motion to exclude the Press and Public (Item 6)

RESOLVED that under Section 100A of the Local Government Act 1972 the press and public be excluded from the meeting for the following item of business on the grounds that it involves the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in paragraphs 1, 2 and 4 of part 1 of Schedule 12A of the Act.

## 12. County Returning Officer (Item 7)

- (1) Mr Royel introduced the annual report on the review of the County Returning Officer post.
- (2) RESOLVED that the General Counsel, Benjamin Watts, continue as the County Returning Officer and that the contractual arrangements, whereby the County Returning Officer role continue to be offered as a separate contract of employment, be noted.

#### **KENT COUNTY COUNCIL**

#### **ELECTORAL AND BOUNDARY REVIEW COMMITTEE**

MINUTES of a meeting of the Electoral and Boundary Review Committee held Online on Friday, 22 January 2021.

PRESENT: Mr G K Gibbens (Chairman), Mrs P T Cole, Mr P C Cooper, Mr D Farrell, Ida Linfield, Miss D Morton and Mr B J Sweetland

#### ALSO PRESENT:

IN ATTENDANCE: Mr B Watts (General Counsel), Ms L Adam (Legal and Governance Officer) and Mr J Cook (Democratic Services Manager)

#### **UNRESTRICTED ITEMS**

## 13. KCC Scale of Election of Fees and Expenses (Item 3)

- 1. The report was introduced by Ms Adam (Legal and Governance Officer), who advised the Committee that the report contained three main parts and related recommendations:
  - Formally reporting to the Committee that the 2019/20 fees were uplifted to meet the Foundation Living Wage.
  - Asking the Committee to retrospectively confirm the uplift to the scale of fees for 2020/21.
  - Asking the Committee to approve the 2021/22 scale of fees in line with the rate agreed by Budget County Council.
- 2. The Committee considered the report and the relevant recommendations.

RESOLVED that the Electoral and Boundary Review Committee;

- a) note the use of urgent delegation provisions to additionally uplift Item 17 (For each Poll Clerk at the Polling Station) on the County Scale of Fees and Expenses for 2019/20 in order to meet the Foundation Living Wage;
- b) approve retrospectively the County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses for 2020/21;
- c) approve and delegate to the County Returning Officer the uplifting of the County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses for 2021/22 by the percentage pay increase, if any, awarded to most Kent Scheme staff as part of the agreed 2021/22 Budget of Kent County Council; and
- d) authorise the Monitoring Officer to implement the uplift following the agreement of the Kent County Council budget for 2021/22.



By: Ben Watts, County Returning Officer

To: Electoral and Boundary Review Committee – 18 March

2021

Subject: Kent County Council Election Update – May 2021

Classification: Unrestricted

Summary This report asks the Committee to note the update about

the Kent County Council election.

#### 1. Introduction

1. The Kent County Council (KCC) election will be taking place on Thursday 6 May 2021. It will take place in parallel with the Police and Crime Commissioner election and other types of local elections. It is recognised that these will be a very challenging set of elections to administer in Kent due to the continuing complications from COVID-19 and the number of additional elections taking place following the postponement of the scheduled 2020 polls.

- 2. The County Returning Officer (CRO), Ben Watts, who is personally responsible for the conduct of the KCC election, has been working in partnership with the 12 borough, city and district councils who will be administering the KCC election in their area on behalf of the CRO. The CRO has appointed a Deputy Returning Officer (DRO) in each borough/city/district council within the county to carry out his functions.
- 3. The CRO has also been working closely with the Police Area Returning Officer (PARO), Sarah Martin, who is responsible for the Police & Crime Commissioner election. As both the PCC & KCC elections are countywide, the PARO & CRO have issued joint directions relating to the discharge of their functions in each council area. The CRO has regularly attended meetings of the Joint Kent Chief Executives to provide updates about the election in addition to meetings of the Kent Association of Electoral Registration Officers and Staff (Kent AEROS).

#### 2. Delivery Plan for May 2021 Election

- 1. On 5 February 2021, the Government published its <u>Delivery Plan for the May 2021 Elections</u> and confirmed that the polls scheduled for 6 May 2021 will be going ahead. The Delivery Plan covers the electoral process, public health and social distancing, nominations and campaigning, voting and the delivery of polls.
- 2. The CRO presented an election update to KCC's Selection & Member Services Committee on 25 February 2021. A recording of the presentation can be viewed <a href="here">here</a> between 05:05 27:55. The slides can be viewed <a href="here">here</a>. The presentation covered the Government's Delivery Plan for the May 2021 Elections which is appended.

#### 3. KCC Election Notices

1. The CRO is responsible for the publication of the following statutory notices for the KCC election:

Notice of Election
Statement of Persons Nominated
Notice of Election Agents
Notice of Poll & Situation of Polling Stations
Declaration of the Result
Friday 19 March
Friday 9 April
Monday 26 April
Friday 7 May

2. These notices will be published at <a href="www.kent.gov.uk/elections">www.kent.gov.uk/elections</a> and displayed outside the relevant borough/city/district council office.

#### 4. Nominations

- 1. To reduce the travel and contact involved in completing a nomination paper, the number of subscribers required has temporarily reduced from 10 to 2.
- Nomination papers for the KCC election can only be submitted between Monday 22 March – Thursday 8 April on working days between 10:00 – 16:00 to the relevant DRO's election office. Nomination papers will be available from local election offices, who will be able to advise about:
  - The arrangements for informal checks.
  - Whether an appointment is required to submit a nomination.
  - The dates of candidate and agent briefings to outline the election process.

#### 5. Voting

- 1. Local government electors must be registered to vote by midnight on Monday 19 April to vote in the KCC election. Electors will be able to cast their vote in person, by post or by proxy.
- 2. Measures are being put in place so that polling stations are safe places to vote during coronavirus including:
  - Social distancing (inside and outside venues).
  - Limited number of people inside polling stations.
  - Face coverings worn by staff and voters.
  - Voters bringing their own pen or pencil.
  - Maximum ventilation.
  - Plastic screens.
  - Hand sanitiser.
  - Regular cleaning.
- 3. The deadline to apply for a postal vote is 17:00 on Tuesday 20 April. The deadline to apply for a proxy vote is 17:00 on Tuesday 27 April. In certain circumstances, an emergency proxy vote can be applied for; applications can be made up to 17:00 on polling day. Secondary legislation is being

amended to further support emergency proxy voting for people affected by coronavirus without having to find someone to attest their application.

#### 6. Verification and Count

- 1. The CRO & PARO have directed the DROs that verification must be completed by 12:30 on Friday 7 May. There is flexibility for verification to be completed overnight on Thursday 6 May.
- 2. The CRO has directed that the KCC count must start by 13:00 on Friday 7 May. It is at the discretion of the DRO to confirm the start time of the KCC count in their area and how the KCC divisions are counted (e.g., all divisions are counted at the same time, done in groups or individually) to enable the count to be conducted in a Covid-secure way.
- 3. The results from the counts will be displayed on an interactive election map on KCC's website.

### 7. PPE & Other Protective Equipment

 The CRO, through KCC, is coordinating the supply and distribution of PPE and Other Protective Equipment required for the elections in Kent & Medway.

#### 8. Recommendations

The Committee is invited to note the contents of this report.

#### **Appendix**

Delivery Plan for May 2021 Elections

#### **Background Documents**

Kent County Council (2021) 'Selection & Member Services Committee (25/02/21)',

https://democracy.kent.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?Cld=143&Mld=8548&Ver =4

Cabinet Office (2021) 'Delivery Plan for the May 2021 Elections (05/02/21)' <a href="https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/may-2021-polls-delivery-plan/may-2021-polls-delivery-plan">https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/may-2021-polls-delivery-plan/may-2021-polls-delivery-plan</a>

#### **Contact Details**

Lizzy Adam
Deputy County Returning Officer
03000 412775
lizzy.adam@kent.gov.uk





- 1. Home (https://www.gov.uk/)
- 2. Coronavirus (COVID-19) (https://www.gov.uk/coronavirus-taxon)
- 3. May 2021 polls delivery plan (https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/may-2021-polls-delivery-plan)
- Cabinet Office (https://www.gov.uk/government/organisations/cabinet-office)

Policy paper

## May 2021 polls delivery plan

Published 5 February 2021

#### **Contents**

- 1. Ministerial foreword
- 2. Executive summary and introduction
- Electoral process and how it will run in May 2021
- 4. Public health and social distancing
- 5. Nominations and campaigning
- 6. Voting
- 7. Delivery of polls

Print this page

## **OGL**

#### © Crown copyright 2021

This publication is licensed under the terms of the Open Government Licence v3.0 except where otherwise stated. To view this licence, visit nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3 (https://www.nationalarchives.gov.uk/doc/open-government-licence/version/3) or write to the Information Policy Team, The National Archives, Kew, London TW9 4DU, or email: psi@nationalarchives.gov.uk.

Where we have identified any third party copyright information you will need to obtain permission from the copyright holders concerned.

This publication is available at https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/may-2021-polls-delivery-plan/may-2021-polls-delivery-plan

#### 1. Ministerial foreword

Safe and secure elections are the cornerstone of our democracy.

In light of the unprecedented global pandemic, the government last year postponed for one year the scheduled local polls that were due to take place in May 2020, as well as subsequent by-elections. In the year that has intervened, Returning Officers, the government and their partners have made extensive preparations to be able to hold these polls on 6 May 2021 in a way that minimises the risk of spreading the coronavirus.

Successful elections have been held around the world while the pandemic has been happening – in Ireland, France, Italy, Portugal, Israel, South Korea and the United States, and a range of elections are due to be held between March and May.

Our public health response – not least the vaccination programme, which we plan will have reached all nine priority cohorts by May – means that we can commit to go ahead with these polls with confidence. The government is working with the Electoral Commission to ensure that we are setting out clearly how social distancing and other rules apply specifically to all aspects of the polls. We will maintain the choice for voters between in person and absent voting (using a postal or proxy vote).

The United Kingdom has a world-class electoral system, delivered in each area by the statutorily independent Returning Officer. We have the utmost confidence in the ability of the Returning Officers to run these polls in a way that meets the highest standards of both public safety and democratic integrity.

There will be challenges – for example, finding alternative polling station and count locations when the normal locations are unavailable, and additional staff to support public health measures like social distancing. The government has allocated additional funding to support local authorities with COVID-19 pressures and we have said that election costs are a priority for this funding.

There will be an estimated £92 million of government funding that will be provided to Returning Officers and local authorities for the elections; of this, £31 million is an uplift to directly address costs associated with making the elections COVID-19 secure.

This package of funding will support Returning Officers to secure venues and staffing and run COVID-19 secure elections. The Barnett formula will apply, meaning that our partners in the Welsh and Scottish Governments will also receive additional funding.

The changes we will be making for voters and electoral staff will be similar to those in workplaces and public spaces like the many essential services across the country that have continued to function successfully. The government is also supporting the Census, which will be going ahead this spring in a COVID-secure way.

Everyone who feels comfortable going to a supermarket or a post office should also feel confident attending a polling station in May. We encourage anybody who is shielding, or who would prefer not to attend a polling station, to apply for a postal or proxy vote ahead of the polls.

As the economy recovers from COVID-19, locally elected representatives will be able to help build back better. We hope that every elector will take the opportunity to have their say in May's elections with the confidence that the right precautions are in place.

Chloe Smith, Minister of State for the Constitution and Devolution (Cabinet Office)

# 2. Executive summary and introduction Page 11

The May 2021 polls will take place in a way that is fundamentally similar to previous polls – but there will be differences, as there have been in many areas of life during the pandemic. We are working closely with Returning Officers and other partners, including the Electoral Commission, the Local Government Association, Society of Local Authority Chief Executives (Solace), the Association of Electoral Administrators, the Devolved Administrations and political parties to put in place sensible measures to protect public health and overcome practical challenges.

The Electoral Commission (https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/) has already published extensive guidance on conducting elections in a COVID-19 context that can be found on its website. This is part of an ongoing process of providing support and advice that is updated as and when necessary.

This document describes how these polls will proceed, from announcement to results, and then covers the four major areas that we are addressing: public health and social distancing; nominations and campaigning; voting; and the delivery of elections.

In summary, the government is making the following commitments:

- 1. Voters will have a choice between in person and absent voting. Postal and proxy voting will be supported, and proxy voting rules changed so that those affected by COVID-19 in the days before the poll can still vote.
- 2. We will work with our partners to make sure that voters, electoral staff, candidates, campaigners and the wider public are protected to the maximum extent possible from the spread of disease. We will be clear about how existing public health regulations and guidance apply to essential voting activities.
- 3. Candidates and their agents will have additional guidance on the specific application of social distancing and other regulations to their activities, including nominations and campaigning.
- 4. Returning Officers and local authorities will have support from the government that they need to deliver the elections, including additional funding for the extra costs the necessary public health measures will generate.

This Delivery Plan applies to all polls in England and to Police and Crime Commissioner elections in England and Wales on 6 May 2021.

Senedd and Scottish Parliament elections are also being held on 6 May 2021. These are the responsibility of the Welsh and Scottish Governments, and are not covered in this plan. A complete list of all elections is published by the Electoral Commission

(https://www.electoralcommission.org.uk/who-we-are-and-what-we-do/elections-and-referendums/upcoming-elections).

This means that in Wales, both devolved and reserved polls will be running in combination. We are working particularly closely with the Welsh Government to deliver these elections in as consistent a way as possible and provide clarity to voters in Wales.

Where this delivery plan covers matters that are devolved to Wales, such as social distancing regulations, the advice and guidance here applies to England only.

### 3. Electoral process and how it will run in May 2021

The rules for these polls are set out in legislation and guidance. The polls will run as normally as possible, and we will put in place sensible measures to protect against spread of disease and overcome practical challenges.

The electoral process formally begins with the notice that a poll is going to take place and, for elections, the nominations process where candidates are required to obtain signatures from a certain number of supporters in order to get their name after the ballot paper. Campaigning will be ongoing

up until the elections.

Voters will continue to have access to three methods of voting:

- in person at a polling station
- · by postal vote
- · by proxy vote

We are changing the rules for proxy voting to ensure that anyone who is self-isolating can request a proxy vote at the last minute – up to 5pm on polling day itself. We are working with suppliers, local authorities and Royal Mail, who are ensuring the COVID-19 secure and effective operation of the postal vote system, from the issuing of postal vote applications to the point where they are counted. We will also work with local authorities who will ensure the COVID-19 secure and effective operation of polling stations. Voting in person will still be available for all those who would like to, and there will be no change to the hours of polling.

Following the closure of polling stations, votes must be counted and results announced as soon as is practicable. As with the voting process, we will work with local authorities and Returning Officers who will ensure this process is COVID-19 secure and effective. We expect the counts may take more time than for previous polls. However, results should of course still be announced before the terms of new elected officials begin.

The rest of this Delivery Plan sets out how the government will take action to support the successful delivery of the May 2021 elections in this way.

### 4. Public health and social distancing

At every stage in the preparations and delivery of these polls we must all prioritise the protection of public health and minimise risk of coronavirus transmission. Voting in a polling booth is a private activity, in order to ensure the secrecy of the ballot. There is no reason why social distancing within a polling station cannot be maintained.

The Electoral Commission has already published extensive guidance for electoral administrators, candidates and their agents on the operation of an election during the COVID-19 context. We will work with them to ensure the guidance is updated as necessary, in accordance with wider restrictions, and to ensure that requirements are clear at every stage of the process, from nominations to the count. Returning Officers should also refer to the government's existing guidance on social distancing (https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/coronavirus-covid-19-meeting-with-others-safely-social-distancing), protective equipment (https://www.gov.uk/government/collections/coronavirus-covid-19-personal-protective-equipment-ppe) and COVID-19 safe workplaces (https://www.gov.uk/guidance/working-safely-during-coronavirus-covid-19), which will all need to be applied in an election context. They will make risk-based assessments to determine exactly how these measures should apply for each location and circumstance.

Social distancing and other safety measures will be in operation in polling stations, as in all public spaces. Everyone should wear a face covering in polling stations and at counts, and we will amend the government guidance on face coverings (https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/face-coverings-when-to-wear-one-and-how-to-make-your-own/face-coverings-when-to-wear-one-and-how-to-make-your-own), and the relevant legislation, to clarify this.

Hand sanitiser will be available and, where appropriate, screens and distance markings will be in use. Polling stations will need to be set up to maximise ventilation, and frequent touch points will need to be cleaned at very regular intervals. All touch points should be cleaned before and after use.

Voters (and companions of disabled voters) should bring their mask, as they would wear in any indoor public place, and we will be encouraging them to bring their own pen or pencil with which to mark their ballot paper.

The government will ensure that the regulations and guidance governing the COVID-19 response take into account the need for essential elections activity. For example, regulations are already clear that:

- voting is a permitted, lawful reason to leave your house during general restrictions;
- elections staff can leave home for work where it is not reasonably possible to work from home
- premises and business can open for the purposes of voting, counting of votes or associated activities
- Test and Trace is not required for polling stations (unless a voter remains in the building for some other purpose)

The government remains absolutely clear that anyone who has tested positive for coronavirus, or is displaying symptoms, should self-isolate. We strongly advise that voters in this position take advantage of the new rules on proxy voting outlined below if it is too late to apply for a postal or regular proxy vote.

Anyone travelling to a polling station should consider the government's safer travel guidance (https://www.gov.uk/guidance/coronavirus-covid-19-safer-travel-guidance-for-passengers), including for carsharing (https://www.gov.uk/guidance/coronavirus-covid-19-safer-travel-guidance-for-passengers#car-sharing). The government will be recommending that political parties and candidates do not engage in the common practice of offering car lifts to members of the public to and from polling stations, given this has been identified as a particular risk of spreading the virus.

What to expect in polling stations during coronavirus

- Social distancing (inside and outside venues)
- Limited number of people inside polling stations
- Masks worn by staff and voters
- Voters bring their own pen or pencil
- Maximum ventilation
- Plastic screens (where appropriate)
- · Hand sanitiser
- Regular cleaning

### 5. Nominations and campaigning

The nominations process is a key part of our electoral system and it is important that all candidates have local support, but we must balance this with the need to minimise contact. For potential candidates standing for elected office, we are introducing measures to reduce the travel and contact involved in completing their nomination form. Further detail on the change will be provided in secondary legislation that will be laid on 8 February, followed by further guidance in mid-February.

Campaigning is an essential part of the democratic process, and voters deserve to be well informed before going to the polls. Many forms of campaigning can be carried out without increased face-to-face contact – including online campaigning, campaigning by telephone, and delivery of leaflets by post or other commercial delivery services (who are already operating, without causing additional circulation of campaigners). The government has already uprated election expenses for council candidates, which will provide greater opportunity for such candidates to campaign via digital channels and utilise paid-for delivery services in their regulated election period.

We have been clear that under the current national lockdown, leafleting and door-knocking by party activists is not permissible. However, it is vital that voters are fully informed and all candidates have a level playing field in making their case to the electorate in order for elections to be fair and effective. Further information on permitted face-to-face campaigning and organising, including the delivery of leaflets by party volunteers, or independent candidates and their supporters, will be published before the beginning of the regulated election period. The government believes it is important that political parties' views are taken on board, so will continue to use the Parliamentary Parties Panel to engage on this guidance, prior to its formal publication.

### 6. Voting

It is important to the democratic integrity of these polls that COVID-19 secure and accessible voting is available to all those who are eligible to vote and would like to do so.

There are three ways to vote in the UK:

- in person at a polling station
- by postal vote
- by appointing a proxy to vote for you

These will all be available to voters in 2021. The vast majority of electoral rules and procedures will remain as they were at the previous local, mayoral and Police and Crime Commissioner elections, and other local elections and referendums, which took place between 2016 and March 2020.

We recognise that the pandemic may change people's needs and preferences. The government does not support all-postal voting, as this increases the risk of fraud, and removes choice from voters. The government does not propose to introduce early voting – this is unnecessary given voters can already vote early by post, and the additional resources required to staff early polling stations would make the elections harder to deliver given COVID-19 staffing pressures.

Local authorities are able to contact all Clinically Extremely Vulnerable people in their areas to make them aware of the options to use a proxy or postal vote and they will be supported in their efforts by targeted communications from the Electoral Commission.

As usual, applications for postal or proxy votes can be made until 11 (postal) or 6 (proxy) working days before the polls, at 5pm. An emergency proxy vote is available in certain limited circumstances (such as illness) until 5pm on polling day, though this requires attestation that you meet the criteria.

We recognise that those who wish to vote in person may have those intentions disrupted by the pandemic. The government is amending secondary legislation to further support proxy voting for people affected by coronavirus close to the polls. In particular, these changes will allow those self-isolating as a result of coronavirus exposure, testing or symptoms to apply for a proxy vote in the days leading up to polling day and until 5pm on the day itself, without having to find someone to attest their application. This will also be available to those who test positive for the virus, on the same basis. If a person already has a proxy appointed to vote for them, but the proxy is then affected by COVID-19, there will also be the ability to make an alternative proxy arrangement. It remains vital that those who need to self-isolate continue to days 15

Agents and candidates will continue to be able to be provided with the list of people who have been granted a proxy vote, as a check against fraudulent behaviour.

The government is also taking steps to support an increase in capacity to process postal votes, so that everyone who would like to use a postal vote will be able to do so, and so those votes can be processed in a COVID-19 secure, effective and timely manner. Royal Mail have agreed to prioritise the delivery of elections mail including delivery and return, when completed, of ballot packs, in the same way as it does now for coronavirus tests. We will work closely with the suppliers of postal vote materials, Returning Officers, and the Royal Mail to make this process run as smoothly as possible.

Those wishing to use a postal vote should apply early, and Returning Officers should encourage them to do so. Anyone can apply for a postal vote and voters have the option of requesting a postal vote until further notice (a permanent postal vote) or solely for this election, or a particular time period. All existing security measures will remain in place to ensure the integrity of the postal vote process and the government continues to strongly discourage the collection of postal ballots from voters for submission to the Returning Officer by campaigners (so-called 'vote harvesting'). It is the government's intention to ban this practice altogether through legislation at the earliest opportunity.

#### **Voting Methods**

Polling station: Voters (and companions of disabled voters) should wear masks (unless exempt) and bring their own pen. Social distancing should be maintained at all times.

Postal Vote: Those wishing to use a postal vote should apply early. Anyone can apply for a postal vote and voters have the option of requesting a postal vote until further notice (a permanent postal vote) or solely for this election, or for a particular time period.

Proxy Vote: Those wishing to use a proxy vote out of personal preference should apply early. Emergency proxy votes are already available in certain circumstances, such as illness close to polling day. The government is amending secondary legislation to further support proxy voting for people who are affected by the pandemic close to polling day. In particular, these changes will allow those self-isolating as a result of coronavirus exposure, testing or symptoms to apply for a proxy vote in the days leading up to polling day and until 5pm on the day itself, without having to find someone to attest their application, or to change who is appointed as their proxy if the proxy is affected by coronavirus. This will also be available to those who test positive for the virus, on the same basis.

If you are self-isolating, you should not go out to vote. You can obtain an emergency proxy.

### 7. Delivery of polls

Statutorily independent Returning Officers are responsible for the delivery of elections in each local authority and have made extensive plans for the delivery of the polls on 6 May.

Identifying suitable venues to act as polling stations, count locations and other electoral locations (for example, for the opening of postal votes) represents a challenge for this election. Some usual venues will not be suitable because of the difficulty in social distancing or because they are being used for other priority activities, such as for vaccinations. Given the importance of avoiding any further disruption to education, schools should not be used where alternative venues are available. We particularly discourage the use of schools where it would result in closure, and will provide support to Returning Officers to explore the use of other community or commercial facilities, and to minimise disruption to schools where they are the only appailed legoption.

The second major delivery challenge for this election will be ensuring there are sufficient elections staff. We expect Returning Officers to need more staff to:

- support social distancing and other protective measures
- manage any increase in postal and proxy votes
- replace any local authority staff normally used for elections who have been redeployed onto other urgent COVID-19 response roles
- replace those who usually volunteer to work on elections who prefer or are unable to carry out public-facing duties for health reasons

The government will work with the sector to provide what support it can to recruitment of sufficient people.

In December, the government published final allocations for a further £1.55 billion of funding to local authorities in order to support additional burdens on them resulting from coronavirus. Local authorities have flexibility to use part of this unringfenced funding to support Returning Officers to deliver these elections, and we indicated when announcing allocations that local election costs should be considered locally as a priority for which this funding can be used.

Increased costs of the Police and Crime Commissioner elections will be met by the government. We have been clear that this will include the necessary additional costs of running these polls, such as protective equipment, the hiring of larger or more expensive venues to enable distancing or where usual venues are unavailable, or additional cleaning requirements. We will publish guidance to local authorities shortly on how we will approach this. Returning Officers should be assured that they will be supported in making the necessary decisions to deliver these polls.

There will be an estimated £92 million of government funding that will be provided to Returning Officers and local authorities for the elections; of this, £31 million is an uplift to directly address costs associated with making the elections COVID-secure.

This funding is for reasonable additional costs. It might be used to fund the hiring of alternative venues; to procure additional PPE; to hire stewarding staff; or to expedite cleaning to minimise disruption to schools. The Barnett formula will apply where relevant, meaning that our partners in the Welsh and Scottish Governments will also receive additional funding.

As is standard practice, the government is providing an indemnity to Returning Officers (who, as statutorily responsible officers take on the risks associated with delivering the polls personally) for the Police and Crime Commissioner elections. In view of the exceptional circumstances, we will also provide an indemnity for local elections in respect of COVID-19 risks. This will prevent any gaps in coverage where existing local authority insurance does not include risks resulting from coronavirus.

Print this page



By: Ben Watts, County Returning Officer

To: Electoral and Boundary Review Committee – 18 March

2021

Subject: County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses

Classification: Unrestricted

Summary This report asks the Committee to additionally uplift Item 17

in the 2021/22 County Scale of Fees and Expenses.

#### 1. Introduction

(1) On 22 January 2021, this Committee agreed to:

- "approve and delegate to the County Returning Officer the uplifting of the County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses for 2021/22 by the percentage pay increase, if any, awarded to most Kent Scheme staff as part of the agreed 2021/22 Budget of Kent County Council; and
- authorise the Monitoring Officer to implement the uplift following the agreement of the Kent County Council budget for 2021/22."
- (2) At KCC's Budget County Council meeting on 11 February 2021, Members approved:
  - "The Personnel Committee recommendation of an increase of 2% for 2021- 22 for all Kent Scheme staff with the corresponding adjustment to pay scales (and noting the voluntary freeze for 2021-22 to Kent Range 17 and above offered by Corporate Directors and Directors)
  - The Personnel Committee recommendation to increase to the entry value of the lowest grade (KR2/3) to £9.55 per hour to maintain the position above the national minimum and marginally above the Living Wage Foundation for April 2021."
- (3) The 2021/22 County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses has therefore been uplifted by a 2% increase as agreed by County Council.
- (4) However, in light of the County Council's additional commitment to increase "the entry value of the lowest grade (KR2/3) to £9.55 per hour to maintain the position above the national minimum and marginally above the Living Wage Foundation for April 2021" it is proposed that Item 17 (For each Poll Clerk at the Polling Station) in the 2021/22 County Scale of Fees and Expenses is additionally uplifted from £152 to £152.80 to meet this commitment. The proposed County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses for 2021/22 is attached in Appendix 1.
- (5) In addition, it is expected that due to costs related to Covid-19 and other matters, there may be guidance issued which would require further minor

adjustments to the 2021/22 County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses. As it may not be practical to call an additional meeting of this Committee to make further adjustments, the Committee is asked to consider delegating any additional minor adjustments to the County Returning Officer and Deputy County Returning Officer. Any adjustments made under delegation will be reported to the next meeting of this Committee.

(6) The County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses covers the amount payable to District, City and Borough Councils by the County Council in return for their support in delivering the election. Given the complicated nature of these elections, it is important to confirm this key principle.

#### 2. Recommendations

The Committee is invited to:

- a) note the uplift to the 2021/22 County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses;
- b) approve the additional uplift of Item 17 (For each Poll Clerk at the Polling Station) in the 2021/22 County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses for 2021/22 in order to meet the County Council's commitment to increase the entry value of the lowest grade (KR2/3) to £9.55 per hour to maintain the position above the national minimum and marginally above the Living Wage Foundation for April 2021; and
- c) delegate to the County Returning Officer and Deputy County Returning Officer additional minor adjustments to the 2021/22 County Scale of Election Fees and Expenses.

#### Appendix

Proposed County Scale of Fees and Expenses 2021/22.

#### **Background Documents**

Kent County Council (2021) 'Electoral & Boundary Review Committee (22/01/21)',

https://democracy.kent.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?Cld=142&Mld=8730&Ver =4

Kent County Council (2021) 'Budget County Council (11/02/21)', <a href="https://democracy.kent.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?Cld=113&Mld=8460&Ver=4">https://democracy.kent.gov.uk/ieListDocuments.aspx?Cld=113&Mld=8460&Ver=4</a>

#### **Contact Details**

Lizzy Adam
Deputy County Returning Officer
03000 412775
lizzy.adam@kent.gov.uk

# PROPOSED COUNTY SCALE OF FEES AND EXPENSES 2021/22

1	Printing and publishing all notices, forms and other documents, providing stationery and sundries, and other miscellaneous expenditure including postage, telephone calls and faxes		
2	Stationery and equipment at each polling station, including depreciation	Reasonable and	
3	Hire of any building or room for the purpose of the election and the expenses attending the use of any building or room, including temporary polling stations if necessary		
4	Fitting-up polling stations including the provision, transport and erection of voting compartments, the hire of necessary furniture (where this is not otherwise available) and the return to store afterwards	appropriate cost	
5	Ballot Papers – provision and printing		
6	Register of Electors – purchase		
7	Printing or production of official poll cards and postal vote packs		
8	Delivery of official poll cards by hand	Second class postage rate	
9	Travelling expenses to DRO's staff to make arrangements for the poll or otherwise in connection with the conduct of the election	45p per mile	
10	Presiding Officer travelling expenses	£15.95 (see Note 2)	
11	Poll Clerk travelling expenses	£9.00 (see Note 2)	
12	Travelling expenses for staff in connection with the counting of votes, at the discretion of the DRO	£9.00 (see Note 2)	
13	One Presiding Officer at each Polling Station – single election	£225.92	
14	One Presiding Officer at each Polling Station – joint election or difficult station due to local circumstances (at discretion of DRO).	Shared equally with other elections, up to a maximum of £138.78	
15	Presiding Officer who acts as a supervisor in a Polling Place where there are a number of polling stations (additional).	£10.96	

### Appendix

16	Polling Station Inspector – for every 10 polling stations overseen	£ 225.92
17	For each Poll Clerk at a Polling Station – single election	£152.80 (see Note 3)
18	For each Poll Clerk at a Polling Station – joint election or difficult station due to local circumstances (at discretion of DRO).	Shared equally with other elections, up to a maximum of £83.91
19	For each training session provided by the DRO for Presiding Officers, Poll Clerks or count staff	£193.68
20	For each Presiding Officer and Poll Clerk attending training	£50.15
21	An allowance for each polling station to have available a mobile phone on polling day	£5
22	For the employment of persons in connection with the counting of the votes, clerical and other assistance required by the DRO – for each 1000 electors or part in a contested election	£158.08 for single Member Divisions
		£206.12 for two Member divisions
23	For the employment of persons in connection with the issue and opening of postal ballot papers – for each 100 postal voters or part	£77.47
24	For the recount of votes – for each 1000 electors or part	£9.09
25	Contested single election – payment to District/Borough Council for the use of Council staff in the conduct of the election – each 1000 electors or part	£122.44
26	Contested joint election – payment to District/Borough Council for the use of Council staff in the conduct of the election – for each 1000 electors or part	£61.21
27	Contested single election – payment to DRO for the management and conduct of the election – for each 1000 electors or part	£51.30
28	Contested joint election – payment to DRO for the management and conduct of the election – for each 1000 electors or part	Shared equally with other elections, up to a maximum of £35.43
29	For each Counter attending training	£15

#### Appendix

30	For each Count Supervisor and Count General Assistant attending training	£30
31	Reasonable refreshments for staff involved in the verification and count	Maximum £5 per head
32	Payment to District/Borough Council for the use of Council staff (including the provision of a DRO) at an uncontested election – for each 1000 electors or part	£33.78
33	Insurance in respect of employer's liability and for injury or damage to persons and property of third parties, and for such other risks as advised by the County Council's Finance Director and the insurer's to the County Council. Costs incurred by the County Returning Officer only.	Reasonable and appropriate cost.
34	Additional expenses (if any) involved in and about the conduct of the election including (a) professional, clerical and other assistance, (b) professional and legal advice, (c) additional costs associated with a recount of the votes and (d) other disbursements	Such amount as may be approved by the Electoral and Boundary Review Committee at the appropriate time.

#### Definitions:

- 1. Single Election means a poll for the County Council Elections only.
- 2. Joint Election means a poll that is conducted at the same time as the County Council poll, which could be a District or Parish election or by-election or a National poll, such as a Parliamentary election or a referendum.

#### Notes:

- 1. The fees are calculated on the number of local government electors on the register of electors and entitled to vote at the last day for publication of the notice of election.
- 2. Items **10,11 and 12**: variable mileage rates may be applied where fixed travel is considered inappropriate.
- 3. Item **17** has been additionally uplifted to be above the Living Wage Foundation for 2020/21.

